

Flygtningenævnets baggrundsmateriale

Bilagsnr.:	438
Land:	Sri Lanka
Kilde:	Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada.
Titel:	Treatment of non-Tamil supporters of the Liberation Tigers of Tamil Eelam (LTTE) by the government; whether religious minorities are viewed as LTTE supporters, including Muslims and Christians, and their treatment.
Udgivet:	5. februar 2013
Optaget på baggrundsmaterialet:	3. juli 2013

[EN](#) | [DE](#)

- **Source:**
IRB - Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada
- **Title:**
Sri Lanka: Treatment of non-Tamil supporters of the Liberation Tigers of Tamil Eelam (LTTE) by the government; whether religious minorities are viewed as LTTE supporters, including Muslims and Christians, and their treatment [LKA104268.E]
- **Publication date:**
05 February 2013
- **ecoi.net summary:** Query response on treatment on non-Tamil supporters of the rebel group Liberation Tigers of Tamil Eelam (LTTE) by the government (religious minorities and LTTE) [ID 240927]
- **Countries:**
Sri Lanka
- **Original link** http://www.irb-cisr.gc.ca:8080/RIR_RDI/RIR_RDI.aspx?id=454385&l=e

Recommended citation:

IRB - Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada: Sri Lanka: Treatment of non-Tamil supporters of the Liberation Tigers of Tamil Eelam (LTTE) by the government; whether religious minorities are viewed as LTTE supporters, including Muslims and Christians, and their treatment [LKA104268.E], 05 February 2013 (available at ecoi.net)

http://www.ecoi.net/local_link/240927/350359_en.html (accessed 29 April 2013)



Immigration and
Refugee Board of Canada

Commission de l'immigration
et du statut de réfugié du Canada

Sri Lanka: Treatment of non-Tamil supporters of the Liberation Tigers of Tamil Eelam (LTTE) by the government; whether religious minorities are viewed as LTTE supporters, including Muslims and Christians, and their treatment [LKA104268.E]

Research Directorate, Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada, Ottawa

1. Background

Sources indicate that killings have been targeted against "LTTE sympathizers" (UN 21 Dec. 2012, 27; US 24 May 2012, 3). The US *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2011* reports that some "LTTE sympathizers" have been detained, interrogated, tortured, and had disappeared (ibid., 4, 8). The UNHCR states that everyone living in the north or east of Sri Lanka or the "outer fringes of the areas under LTTE control," "necessarily had contact with the LTTE and its civilian administration in their daily lives" (21 Dec. 2012). According to the UNHCR, real or perceived association with the LTTE "can vary, but may include" the following: senior LTTE members; former LTTE combatants; people who worked in the LTTE administration, intelligence, "computer branch," or media; people who have not received any military training, but sheltered or transported LTTE members or goods; LTTE fundraisers and activists; people perceived as having links with the Sri Lankan diaspora that provided support or funding for the LTTE; and family members of people who may be considered associated with the LTTE (21 Dec. 2012).

In correspondence with the Research Directorate, an associate professor of Global Studies at the University of Gothenburg indicated that "generally, at least in the past, accusing someone of supporting the LTTE has been a way to discredit or threaten that person. This has happened for instance to peace activists or other persons (regardless of ethnicity) criticising the government" (14 Jan. 2013). In an interview with the Research Directorate, the Executive Director of the Centre for Policy Alternatives (CPA), a Sri Lankan independent and non-partisan organization that works on research and advocacy related to public policies (n.d.), stated that anyone who is critical of the government, including human rights defenders, journalists, or people who are looking into the effects of the war, such as the number and situation of victims, are labelled as LTTE supporters (14 Feb. 2013). CIVICUS, a world alliance of civil-society organizations (1 Feb. 2011), says that human rights defenders have been accused by the government of being associated with the LTTE (23 Apr. 2012). According to the Centre for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS), the military is suspicious of NGOs, and thinks that NGOs are "soft on the LTTE" (1 June 2009). CIVICUS indicates that, in May 2009, five doctors who reported on civilian deaths during the end of the war were detained by the military on accusations of assisting the LTTE (23 Apr. 2012). On 1 June 2009, CSIS indicated that doctors who treated Tamil civilians during the war were being detained on suspicion of LTTE "collaboration."

2. Religious Minorities and the LTTE

According to the US *International Religious Freedom Report for 2011*, the religious composition of Sri Lanka is 70 percent Buddhist, 15 percent Hindu, 8 percent Christian, and 7 percent Muslim (US 30 July 2012, 1). The majority of the Sinhalese population is Buddhist, and "most" Tamils are Hindus (ibid.; *Christian Today* 8 May 2009). Sources state that some Sinhalese and Tamil people are Christian (ibid.; Adjunct Professor 14 Jan. 2013). In a telephone interview with the Research Directorate, an adjunct professor of political science at Temple University indicated that Muslims are a separate ethnic group (14 Jan. 2013).

The adjunct professor noted that, in the early 1980s, there was some small support for the LTTE among Muslim youth (14 Jan. 2013). The adjunct professor indicated that the links between Muslims and the LTTE were severed in 1986 (14 Jan. 2013). Other sources report, however, that, in 1990, Muslim LTTE cadres deserted the LTTE, resulting in the execution of many Muslim cadres by the LTTE (Lankamuslim.com 31 Oct. 2012; *Daily Mirror* 3 Nov. 2012). Sources also indicate that the LTTE expelled Muslims from the north of Sri Lanka in 1990 (Adjunct Professor 14 Jan. 2013; US 30 July 2012, 5; International Crisis Group 11 Jan. 2010). The International Crisis Group puts the number of expelled Muslims at 80,000, although it indicated at the beginning of 2010 that some of these Muslims had started returning to their homes (ibid.). According to Freedom House, "after the demise of the LTTE," the relationship between Muslims and Tamil Hindus has continued to be "somewhat tense" (2012). The adjunct professor indicated that Muslims are "very unlikely to support the LTTE" (ibid.). Similarly, the Executive Director of the CPA said that there is "not much" LTTE support from Muslims (14 Feb. 2013). The associate professor indicated that "there have been cases of...Muslims collaborating with the LTTE" (14 Jan. 2013). Corroborating information could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response.

According to the adjunct professor, there is a "higher percentage of Sinhalese supporters of the LTTE than Muslim supporters of the LTTE" (ibid.). Several sources make reference to the terms "Sinhala Tigers" or "Sinhalese Tigers" being used to describe Sinhalese people who are accused of being LTTE supporters (World Socialist Web Site 2 Jan. 2008; UK 26 June 2009, 54; Sri Lanka 30 Dec. 2010). The World Socialist Web Site, a publication that "assesses political developments in every country from the standpoint of the world crisis of capitalism" (n.d.), indicates that the Sri Lankan government has labelled some social activists as "'Sinhala Tigers'" (2 Jan. 2008).

The adjunct professor estimated that 20 percent of Sri Lanka's Tamil population is Christian (14 Jan. 2013). The adjunct professor stated that some Tamil Christians were part of the LTTE and that "a small number" of Sinhalese Christians support the LTTE (14 Jan. 2013). Similarly, the associate professor indicated that there have been "Christians in the LTTE or supporting the organisation" (14 Jan. 2012).

3. Treatment of Non-Tamil Supporters of the LTTE by the Government

According to the adjunct professor, a non-Tamil supporter of the LTTE would be shown "no mercy" by the government, and would "very likely" face harassment and the "use of force" (14 Jan. 2013). The adjunct professor stated that, since the end of the war, the Sri Lankan government is "knowledgeable about Sinhalese support for the LTTE" in Canada, other countries, and in Sri Lanka, where the government has also gathered intelligence about the activities of Sinhalese travellers to the north and east of Sri Lanka (ibid.). He added that the government has a "great databank and spies in the north" (ibid.). Corroborating information could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response. Other sources, however, do report on the use of informants to identify LTTE supporters in general (TAG 16 Sept. 2012, 10; Freedom from Torture 13 Sept. 2012, 14; CPA 14 Feb. 2013).

Sources report on the arrest of Sinhalese people allegedly associated with the LTTE (Sri Lanka 30 Dec. 2010; LankaNewspapers.com 8 Jan. 2008). Sources report on four Sinhalese men accused of supporting the LTTE being detained without charge for nearly three years (AI 2011; BBC 25 Oct. 2010). Sources indicate that these men were accused of being "Sinhala Tigers" (ibid.; *Colombo Times* 25 Aug. 2009), and of forming an organization called the "Revolutionary Liberation Army" (BBC 20 Mar. 2009). These men were part of a group of 25 union activists and journalists that were abducted in February 2007 and subsequently found in the custody of the Sri Lankan police's Terrorism Investigation Division (AI 2011; BBC 25 Oct. 2010). According to the BBC, the other 21 accused "Sinhala Tigers" were released without any charges (25 Oct. 2010). AI indicates that the treatment of the arrested Sinhalese individuals was "severe" (Mar. 2012). The BBC reports that one of the accused Sinhala Tigers who was released claimed that he was tortured when he refused to confess association with the LTTE (23 Aug. 2009).

Sources indicate that staff members of Lanka-e-News have been labelled as Sinhala Tigers (AHRC 11 Apr. 2011; International Crisis Group 18 July 2011, 19). The International Crisis Group describes Lanka-e-News as an online news source that is a "frequent regime critic" and supporter of former opposition presidential candidate, Sarath Fonseka (ibid.). Sources report on threats against staff (ibid.; AHRC 11 Apr. 2011), including a notice posted on the office door on 7 April 2011 which, among other things, stated, "We are ready to destroy these Sinhalese Tigers wherever they happen to be in the nation" (ibid.). The International Crisis Group reports Lanka-e-News being a "main target" in the repression of dissent, and states that a writer and cartoonist for

Lanka-e-News "disappeared," and that, in January 2011, their office was burned down (18 July 2011, 19). The Asian Human Rights Commission (AHRC) reports that journalists that are critical of the government's security measures have been labelled as "'Tiger sympathisers', 'LTTE supporters' or 'terrorists'" (13 Sept. 2010). According to the AHRC, such labelling is a "precursor to a threat or physical attack" (13 Sept. 2010). The AHRC adds that critical journalists have been murdered, assaulted, had their houses burned down, received death threats, and were forced to leave the country (13 Sept. 2010).

The official website of the Anglican Communion, which contains information about Anglican churches world-wide (n.d.), describes an incident in which some LTTE members and a Catholic priest "surrendered" to the Sri Lankan army and "were never seen again" (25 Apr. 2011). Corroborating information could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response. Further information on this Catholic priest could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response.

This Response was prepared after researching publicly accessible information currently available to the Research Directorate within time constraints. This Response is not, and does not purport to be, conclusive as to the merit of any particular claim for refugee protection. Please find below the list of sources consulted in researching this Information Request.

References

Adjunct Professor, Temple University, Philadelphia. 14 January 2013. Telephone interview with the Research Directorate.

Associate Professor, University of Gothenburg. 14 January 2013. Correspondence with the Research Directorate.

Amnesty International (AI). March 2012. *Locked Away: Sri Lanka's Security Detainees*. (ASA 37/003/2012) <<http://files.amnesty.org/archives/asa370032012eng.pdf>> [Accessed 24 Jan. 2013]

_____. 2011. "Sri Lanka." *Amnesty International Report 2011: The State of the World's Human Rights*. <<https://www.amnesty.org/en/region/sri-lanka/report-2011>> [Accessed 24 Jan. 2013]

Anglican Communion. 25 April 2011. "Sri Lankan Christian Group Asks: 'Is UN Report an Obstacle to Reconciliation?'" <<http://www.anglicancommunion.org/acns/digest/index.cfm/2011/4/28/Sri-Lankan-Christian-group-asks-is-UN-report-an-obstacle-to-reconciliation>> [Accessed 24 Jan. 2013]

_____. N.d. "Welcome." <<http://www.anglicancommunion.org/index.cfm>> [Accessed 25 Jan. 2013]

Asian Human Rights Commission (AHRC). 11 April 2011. "SRI LANKA: Lanka-E-News Staff, Their Lawyers, and Supporters Threatened." <<http://www.humanrights.asia/news/ahrc-news/AHRC-STM-052-2011>> [Accessed 24 Jan. 2013]

_____. 13 September 2010. "SRI LANKA: News Briefing on the Breakdown of Law in Sri Lanka." <<http://www.humanrights.asia/news/forwarded-news/AHRC-FST-073-2010/?searchterm=%22LTTE%20Supporters%22>> [Accessed 25 Jan. 2013]

British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC). 25 October 2010. "No Charges 'For Years' Against Suspects." <http://www.bbc.co.uk/sinhala/news/story/2010/10/101025_sinhala_tigers.shtml> [Accessed 24 Jan. 2013]

_____. 23 August 2009. "No Charges Against 'Sinhala Tigers'." <http://www.bbc.co.uk/sinhala/news/story/2009/08/090823_sinhala_koti.shtml> [Accessed 24 Jan. 2013]

_____. 20 March 2009. "'Charge or Release' Sinhala Tigers." <http://www.bbc.co.uk/sinhala/news/story/2009/03/090320_sinhala_tigers.shtml> [Accessed 24 Jan. 2013]

Centre for Policy Alternatives (CPA). 14 Feb. 2013. Interview of the Executive Director by the Research Directorate, Toronto, Ontario.

_____. N.d. "Centre for Policy Alternatives." [Accessed 18 Feb. 2013].

Centre for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS). 1 July 2009. Elizabeth Laferriere and Teresita Schaffer. "Triumphalism and Uncertainty in Post-Prabhakaran Sri Lanka." *South Asia Monitor*. No. 130. <http://csis.org/files/publication/sam_130.pdf> [Accessed 25 Jan. 2013]

Christian Today. 8 May 2009. Samuel Ratnajeevan H. Hoole. "Sri Lanka: Christian Restraint as a Few Sinhalese and Tamil Communalists Call the Shots." <<http://in.christiantoday.com/articles/sri-lanka-christian-restraint-as-a-few-sinhalese-and-tamil-communalists-call-the-shots/3832.htm>> [Accessed 25 Jan. 2013]

CIVICUS: World Alliance for Citizen Participation. 23 April 2012. *Sri Lanka: Submission to the UN Universal Periodic Review, 14th Session of the UPR Working Group*. <http://lib.ohchr.org/HRBodies/UPR/Documents/Session14/LK/CIVICUS_UPR_LKA_S14_2012_WorldAllainceforCitizenParticipation_E.pdf> [Accessed 24 Jan. 2013]

_____. 1 February 2011. "About Civicus." <<http://www.civicus.org/about-us-125>> [Accessed 25 Jan. 2013]

Colombo Times. 25 August 2009. "Alleged 'Sinhala Tigers' Get Their Freedom." (Factiva)

Daily Mirror. 3 November 2012. D.B.S. Jeyaraj. "22nd Anniversary of Northern Muslim Expulsion by LTTE." <<http://www.dailymirror.lk/opinion/dbsjeyaraj-column/23182-22ndanniversary-of-northern-muslim-expulsion-by-ltte.html>> [Accessed 29 Jan. 2013]

Freedom from Torture. 13 September 2012. *Sri Lankan Tamils Tortured on Return from the UK*. <http://www.freedomfromtorture.org/sites/default/files/documents/Freedom%20from%20Torture%20briefing%20-%20Sri%20Lankan%20Tamils%20tortured%20on%20return%20from%20the%20UK_0.pdf> [Accessed 14 January 2013]

Freedom House. 2012. "Sri Lanka." *Freedom in the World 2012*. <http://www.freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2012/sri-lanka> [Accessed 24 Jan. 2013]

International Crisis Group. 18 July 2011. *Reconciliation in Sri Lanka: Harder than Ever. Asia Report No. 209*. <<http://www.crisisgroup.org/~media/Files/asia/south-asia/sri-lanka/209%20Reconciliation%20in%20Sri%20Lanka%20-%20Harder%20than%20Ever.pdf>> [Accessed 24 Jan. 2013]

_____. 11 January 2010. "Sri Lanka: A Bitter Peace." Asia Briefing No. 99. <<http://www.crisisgroup.org/en/regions/asia/south-asia/sri-lanka/B099-sri-lanka-a-bitter-peace.aspx>> [Accessed 16 Jan. 2013]

Lankamuslim.com. 31 October 2012. Latheef Farook. "'Black October' - 22nd Year of Ethnic Cleansing of Northern Muslims." <<http://lankamuslim.com/2012/10/31/black-october-22-nd-year-of-ethnic-cleansing-of-northern-muslims/>> [Accessed 29 Jan. 2013]

LankaNewspapers.com. 8 January 2008. "Three More Sinhala Tigers Trapped in Sri Lanka." <<http://www.lankanewspapers.com/news/2008/1/23381.html>> [Accessed 24 Jan. 2013]

Sri Lanka. 30 December 2010. Ministry of Defence and Urban Development. "Sinhalese Women Held in Connection with LTTE." <http://www.defence.lk/new.asp?fname=20070221_14> [Accessed 24 Jan. 2013]

Tamils Against Genocide (TAG). 16 September 2012. *Returnees at Risk: Detention and Torture in Sri Lanka*. <<http://www.tamilsagainstgenocide.org/Data/Docs/TAG-Report-16-Sep-2012-Returnees-at-Risk.pdf>> [Accessed 21 Jan. 2013]

United Kingdom (UK). 26 June 2009. Home Office. *Country of Origin Information Report: Sri Lanka*. <http://www.ecoi.net/file_upload/1226_1246449714_sri-lanka-260609.pdf> [Accessed 24 Jan. 2013]

United Nations (UN). 21 December 2012. High Commissioner for Refugees. *UNHCR Eligibility Guidelines for Assessing the International Protection Needs of Asylum-seekers from Sri Lanka*. (HCR/EG/LKA/12/04) <<http://www.unhcr.org/refworld/docid/50d1a08e2.html>> [Accessed 8 Jan. 2013]

United States (US). 30 July 2012. Department of State. "Sri Lanka." *International Religious Freedom Report for 2011*. <<http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/193147.pdf>> [Accessed 24 Jan. 2013]

_____. 24 May 2012. Department of State. "Sri Lanka." *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2011*. <<http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/186687.pdf>> [Accessed 16 Jan. 2013]

World Socialist Web Site. 2 January 2008. Panini Wijesiriwardane. "Sri Lankan President Marks Tsunami Anniversary by Beating the War Drums." <<http://www.wsws.org/en/articles/2008/01/sril-j02.html>> [Accessed 24 Jan. 2013]

_____. N.d. "About the World Socialist Web Site." <<http://www.wsws.org/en/special/about.html>> [Accessed 31 Jan. 2013]

Additional Sources Consulted

Oral sources: Attempts to contact the following individuals and organizations were unsuccessful within the time constraints of this Response: Associate Professor of Political Science at Wake Forest University, Canadian Tamil Congress, Centre for Asia Studies, Centre for Human Rights and Development, Centre for Land Warfare Studies, Centre for Policy Alternatives, Christian Solidarity Worldwide, constitutional and human rights lawyer, human rights lawyer in Colombo, INFORM Human Rights Documentation Centre, Law and Society Trust, Network for Rights, Refugee Action (Choices AVR), Sri Lanka Human Rights Project, Transparency International (Sri Lanka), US NGO Forum on Sri Lanka. The following individuals and organizations were unable to provide information for this Response: Amnesty International, Research Coordinator at the International Conflict Research Institute, UNHCR.

Internet sites, including: *Ceylon Today*; Colombo Telegraph; East West Institute; ecoi.net; European Centre for Constitutional and Human Rights; Globalsecurity.org; *The Island*; *Jane's Intelligence Review*; *Jane's Terrorism and Security Monitor*; *Joint Force Quarterly*; Human Rights Watch; Lanka News Web; Lessons Learnt Reconciliation Commission; Minority Rights Group International; Salem-News.com; Sri Lanka — Ministry of Justice, Ministry of Public Administration and Home Affairs, Ministry of Rehabilitation and Prison Reforms, official website of the government of the Democratic Socialist Republic of Sri Lanka; United Nations — Integrated Regional Information Networks, Refworld.

published on  European Country of Origin Information Network